BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday April 17, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen John Cody, Bob Jordan and Pamela Tibbetts; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hire 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hire.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Jordan, Tibbetts and Trombley all voting aye.  
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen’s meeting on April 3 & 11, 2023 meetings was submitted for approval.

Payroll manifest for the pay period ending April 13, 2023 in the amount of $167,766.23 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending April 13, 2023 in the amount of $1,359,142.74 ($1.000.00000 is for the school, $205,000.00 is for the Warrant Article Trust Funds and $154,142.74 is for the town) was submitted for approval.
Veteran Tax Credit for Robert Johnstone at map and lot 023-039-13A was submitted for approval.
Veteran Tax Credit for Nicholas Krol at map and lot 032-012 was submitted for approval.

Veteran Tax Credit for Joseph Lipe at map and lot 027-070 was submitted for approval.

Veteran Tax Credit for Mark Cyr at map and lot 027-175 was submitted for approval.

Disabled Veterans Tax Credit for Penny Watson at map and lot 029-246 was submitted for approval.
Timber Yield Tax for the State of NH, Sweets Logging at map and lots 016-038+58 in the amount of $10.76 was submitted for approval.

Corrected Timber Yield Tax for Michael Fecteau at map and lots 016-038+058 in the amount of $4,495.74 was submitted for approval.

Abatement for Michael Fecteau at map and lots 016-038+058 in the amount of $1,388.38 was submitted for approval.
Annual Fire Work application for Joker’s Fireworks for submission to the State of NH was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the Selectmen’s meeting minutes on April 3 & 11, 2023 from the consent calendar.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Selectmen’s meeting minutes on April 3 & 11, 2023.  Seconded Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Jordan abstained.

7:05 Epping Troop 136
Boy Scout Troop 136 members Aiden and Samuel Dyer announced an electronic recycling event the Boy Scouts are holding at the American Legion on Route 125 on May 6th, 9am-2pm or until the truck is filled.  This event will be held rain or shine.  Recycling for televisions, monitors, telephones, printers and more (no refrigerator and freezers) will help keep items out of landfills and raise funds for the Troop 136.  
STAR SPEEDWAY LICENSE

The Star Speedway pre-permit requirements were met and a request for the 2023 racing season license was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Star Speedway 2023 racing season license.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
DPW – ALLOCATION OF MtBE FUNDS
Discussion occurred using the $323,829.80 for drainage on the waterline project instead of using money out of the road construction or on larger pipes that need to be used on the waterline project minimizing the amount of the loan that will be discussed later in meeting.
7:15 MARK CROKE – GREEN STREET POWER PARTNERS LLC

Mr. Croke works with Eversource NH on a “net metering program”.  This is a solar initiative that allows towns to use a locally sited solar farm to produce power and receive credits to existing Eversource bills.  Today he is here to introduce the opportunity and ask if the town is interested.  He will then look for a site and return with more information and review a 20-25-year contract.  The consensus of the Board of Selectmen was to go forward with Mr. Croke gathering more information.

PUBLIC HEARING
Chairman Trombley read the Public Hearing Notice to accept a grant from the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services 2023 Source Water Protection Grant Program in the amount of $25,000.00.  These funds will be used to conduct an assessment of Sodium and Chloride Sources and Development of a Salt Reduction/Mitigation Plan within the Sole Source Production Wells (D1 ad E1) Well Head Protection Area.  Department of Public Works Director Dennis Koch gave an overview on the purpose of the grant.
The Public Hearing was opened to the public for comments, there was no public comment.  Chairman Trombley closed public comment and the Public Hearing.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the grant from the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services 2023 Source Water Protection Grant Program in the amount of $25,000.00 and to have Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge sign any paperwork needed on behalf of the Board.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
WATER AND SEWER ISSUES

State Representatives Michael Vose and Mark Vallone reported they have been in touch with those at the state level regarding the issues at the sewer plant.  Their report was if the town doesn’t fix the issues the Environmental Protection Agency will be wanting to fine the town.  The town needs to show EPA and DES that they have a short and long-term plans to convince them the town is taking action.  
Water and Sewer Commissioners Tom Dwyer and Marc Nickerson explained the membrane issues (Zenon filters) and the need to install a second set of membranes.  Commissioner Nickerson stated he feels a second set of membranes would insure that there would be no bypass when cold weather sets in.
Details of what was discussed can be seen on the ETV Video.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to purchase the necessary Zenon membranes and installation. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  State Representatives Michael Vose and Mark Vallone will report to DES in Concord that the Town of Epping is taking action with the sewer issues through this motion.
DPW – ALLOCATION OF MtBE FUNDS con’t

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to allocate $323,829.80 from the MtBE Funds to the membrane project at the sewer facility.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
FINANCE
Finance Director Lisa Fogg provided 3 options for the loan with TD Bank for the Water Main Extension Project.  The loan rates are 5-year term has a 4.179% interest rate, a 7-year term rate has a 4.246% interest rate and a 10-year term has a 4.181% interest rate.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to contact TD Bank for a 10-year loan at 4.181% interest rate for the Water Main Extension Project.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
FIRE - LONGEVITY/INCENTIVE PROSAL

Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis provided a Longevity Pay Proposal for the Fire Department for approval.  The bonus would coincide with the Christmas Holiday.  Chief DeAngelis reported Selectman Cody presented this proposal as a way to keep employees.  Selectman Gauthier is concerned with part time receiving incentive pay as the Fire Department has so many part time employees.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge commented there is not money in the budget for this year.  There should be a study done first to see how the budget would be affected.  Discussion continued regarding an annual bonus for the Fire Department versus the current policy. The current policy is every 5-years on the anniversary date of full-time employees.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to follow the current town policy for longevity pay. Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-1.  Selectman Cody voted nay.
Motion by Selectmen Tibbetts to consider adding the part time employees to the town policy. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  Discussion to how many hours the part timers have to work and cost/calculation needs to be considered.
Purchase Order to Gear Grid Corporation for Lockers in the amount of $2,595.00 was submitted for approval.  To be paid from Impact Fees.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve purchase order #494 to Gear Grid Corporation for Lockers in the amount of $2,595.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  
Purchase Order to First Due for inspection/investigation pre planning software in the amount of $3,900.00 was submitted for approval.   To be paid from Impact Fees.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve purchase order #492 to First Due for inspection/investigation pre planning software in the amount of $3,900.00   Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.  

Selectman Cody recognized the team that saved a life recently using CPR.
RECREATION

Request to hire Tiffany Matz as part time Lead Before and After School Program staff at $16.00 an hour was submitted for approval.  

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the hiring of Tiffany Matz as part time Lead Before and After School Program staff at $16.00 an hour pending background check. Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro supplied a list of 2023 spring/summer staff pay rate increases and promotions for approval.  See attached list.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the 2023 spring/summer staff pay rate increases and promotions as proposed by Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
POLICE
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge asked the Board of Selectmen who would like to be on the Police contract negotiation team?  Chairman Trombley is interested as is Selectmen Gauthier and Cody.

Motion by Selectman Jordan to nominate Chairman Trombley, Selectmen Gauthier and Cody to be part of the Police contract negotiation team.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR SEARCH TIMELINE
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge asked the Selectman’s their wishes regarding a timeline for the interview process. He suggested that he and Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard sit in on the interviews.  Chairman Trombley reviewed a tentative hiring schedule. On May 1st during a non-public meeting there will be general discussion, choosing the top 5 candidates.  On May 8th interviews should be scheduled with an offer letter to be sent by May 12.  Any questions from the candidate can by made the week of May 19th.  The candidate should accept the job by May 22nd with a start day of June 5th.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge stated we lost a dear friend and co-worker this weekend.  Kim Sullivan had been a Selectman, on the ZBA and an active member of the Epping Community for many years.  Condolences to his family and we will all miss him.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge reported there have not been any bids for the ambulance.  Would the Selectmen like to extend the bid process?
Motion by Selectman Gautier to extend the ambulance bid for 1 week.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier
Selectman Gauthier sent his condolences to Kim Sullivan’s family and to Finance Director Lisa Fogg.  He worked with Kim on the Board of Selectmen as did Selectman Gauthier’s father.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts
Selectman Tibbetts spoke to Kim Sullivan on voting day and was thankful they shared a friendship that day.  Her condolences are sent to all his family and friends.
Selectman Tibbetts read a letter from the Commander of Legion Post #51 regarding the Memorial Day Parade.  Applications to be in the parade are on the Town Web site with hopes of bringing back the true meaning of the Memorial Day Parade.  Meetings for the Parade Committee are every 2 weeks.  
Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody reminded everyone that “Epping Cleanup Day” is April 28-30th.  Blue garbage bags and gloves are available at the town hall in the vestibule.
Selectman Tibbetts mentioned the Canoe Race on Saturday supported by the Epping Lions Club.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordon shared his condolences with Kim Sullivan’s family.  Not only was he his friend, he was his mentor.  Kim was consistently involved with Town politics and Mr. Jordan will miss him.
Chairman Joe Trombley

No Report
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None.

ADJOURN

Motion by Chairman Trombley to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Meeting adjourned at 9:35 PM.

Respectfully Submitted,
Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_________________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_________________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_________________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
__________________________________
John Cody, Selectmen
__________________________________
Pamela Tibbetts, Selectman
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